Minutes of the 32nd Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
Thursday 27th November 2003. 11.00am

Board Room A114. National University of Ireland Galwav

PRESENT Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President) Jane Liddy

Nuala Kelly

Katherine Zappone

Gerard Quinn

William Binchy

Olive Braiden

Michael Farrell

Robert Daly

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)

Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Apologies 

Fionnuala Ni Aohiin Clodach McGrory Torn O'Higgins Martin Collins Mervyn Taylor Suzanne Egan

At this stage the President expressed the Commission's formal thanks to Professors Gerard Quinn and William Schabas for hosting the day's events.

1.
Minutes of the 31st Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1

The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendments.

(i)

Paragraph 3.5 to end with the words "staffing and funding" rather than "staffing and policy".

In paragraph 5.7 the words "intended writing" to be replaced by "had written".

(ii)

2.
Matters Arising from the Minutes

2.1

In relation to paragraph 6.2 note was taken that the Committee on the Logo had been formally abolished. It was agreed that the matter of the Corporate

3.3

3.4

3.5

Identity be included on the agenda for the December meeting of the Commission.

2.2

Regarding the Section 24 Report to Government the President reported that he had written to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform requesting a meeting and awaited a reply.

3.
Report from the Chief Executive.

3.1

The Chief Executive reported that the interviews for the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources) had been held as indicated and that the candidate that the interview board was recommending had considerable experience and excellent references. She also indicated that there could be a repeat of the previous difficulty experienced in recruiting to this position in that the person concerned was presently on a salary in excess of the maximum the Commission is sanctioned to pay. She informed the Commission that the candidate was to revert the following Monday as to whether the offered salary was acceptable. It was agreed that if this person did not accept the position the Chief Executive would offer the position to the second person on the list of appointable persons.

3.2

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the Taoiseach would perform the official opening of the premises at 4.45pm on the 10th of December and requested that Commissioners be present at 4.15pm. She also requested that should Commissioners have any issue that they wish the President to raise in his speech at the official opening they liaise with the President.

The Chief Executive proposed that the Commission would liaise with both the Mental Health Commission and the National Disability Authority with a view to co-ordinating the input of the three organisations into the consideration by the Oireachtas of the Criminal Law (Insanity) Bill, 2003. This was agreed. Commissioner Daly expressed his interest in being informed on an ongoing basis in this regard. The President informed the meeting that the Bill was not scheduled in the Oireachtas before Christmas but that it may be rushed at the last minute.

In relation to Item 6 of the report the Chief Executive informed Commissioners that the meeting between the Convenors of the Casework and Review Committees, the Senior Caseworker and herself had taken place and that they were in the process of seeking counsel's opinion on the procedures that were agreed at that meeting and would revert to Plenary in due course.

Regarding Item 10 the Chief Executive informed the meeting that she was processing a draft Business Plan for the following year based on the key areas of work identified in the Strategic Plan. It was hoped to have a draft available to Commissioners in the next few weeks and she suggested that the plan be processed, as relevant, though the Commission's Committee system. The plan would then be finalised in light of responses received. It was hoped that Plenary would approve the final version at the January Plenary.

3.8

4.0

4.1

4.2

--- -​

3.6

In relation to the Joint Equality and Human Rights Forum (Item 11) the Chief Executive indicated that the Forum intended circulating a draft letter to its participating members addressed to the relevant Ministers in Ireland and the United Kingdom in which the Forum urged the two countries to become party to the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families. Approval was given to this initiative and the Chief Executive was authorised to clear a final draft.

3.7

As to the letter to be sent to both Ministers from the Joint Committee urging ratification of the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers, the Chief Executive informed the meeting that the President and Chief Commissioner were presently considering draft letters and it was hoped that it would issue in the next several days.

The following invitations/notification of events were received:

 (i)

Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission, reception to celebrate International Human Rights Day on the 10th of December at 12noon​2pm.

The 3rd Annual ICCL lecture at 7pm on the 10th of December in Liberty Hall, Dublin.

An all day conference hosted by the NCCRI on Family and Ethnicity in the Croke Park Conference Centre on the 17th December

(ii)

(iii)

Commissioners interested in attending any of the above were requested to contact the general office.

Matters for Mention by the President

The President brought to the Commission's attention ongoing communication between himself and a person on hunger strike in Cork the Commission voiced its support for the President in this matter. It was agreed that the Commissioners would get a copy of the Press Statement issued.

The President informed the Commission of a conversation he had with Commissioner Collins whereby the President advised that a means of raising Traveller issues in the Oirechtas might be by means of a Private Members Bill. He indicated that the Traveller organisations were in favour of the idea and that he had offered any political advice he could give. It was agreed, in addition, that the Commission would assist in the drafting of such a Bill. It was agreed that the Racism Committee would take this matter on board. Commissioner Liddy also requested that the Racism Committee take on board the article in that day's Irish Times in relation to a Traveller family in Co. Clare.

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6

5.0

Reports from Committees

(i)

Committee on the Administration of Justice

5.1

The President reported that there had been a detailed discussion on the Criminal Justice Bill at its recent meeting and that the revised text of the Commission's proposed observations would come back to Plenary for approval.

(ii)

Committee on Approach to Work.

Katherine Zappone expressed her thanks to the Chief Executive, the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer and the General Administrator on the preparatory work they had undertaken for the meetings in Galway.

(iii)

Research Committee

Jane Liddy reported that the Committee on Gender and Women's Rights would take responsibility for the proposed research on prostitutes.

(iv)

Casework Committee.

The President informed the meeting that the Chief Executive had covered the issues in her report.

(v)

Racism Committee

Michael Farrell reported that the Committee had met on the 8th of November. He further indicated that both the President and the Chief Commissioner of the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission were to write to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform expressing both Commissions' concern regarding the non-recognition of Travellers as an ethnic minority grouping in the Government's CERD Report.

He reported that the previous indication from the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform that it wished to engage in a consultation process in relation to the Government's Draft Report on the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination had seemingly come to naught with the report having being finalised. He mentioned that the report was unlikely to be considered until 2005 and that the Racism Committee recommended that the Commission go ahead with its shadow report and update it nearer to the time of hearing. He said that the Committee will discuss a possible consultation with other bodies at its next meeting so as to avoid overlap and also to agree issues on which the Commission's Shadow Report should concentrate.

5.7

5.8

5.9

5.10

5.11

5.12

5.13

5.14

He reported that the Commission's Position Paper on the Non-National Parents of Irish Born Citizens had generated considerable coverage. He also reported that the paper had been taken up by quite a number of other organisations.

He reported that the discussions on the conference with the NCCRI on the CERD Convention were ongoing. It was agreed that the Commission accept the invitation from the NCCRI to be associated with the Conference.

In relation to the Joint Seminar with Amnesty International (Irish Section) on Racism and Legislation he reported that the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer had produced a paper for discussion at the last Committee meeting

which had been looked at in detail. The Committee had made suggestions on the involvement of Northern Ireland bodies, in particular in relation to the Section 75 duty on Public Bodies in Northern Ireland and to Northern Ireland legislation on incitement to hatred. They had also stressed the involvement of the NCCRI and the Equality Authority from the outset.

He reported that the Committee expected, at its next meeting, to have a final draft of the document on migration being produced jointly with the NCCRI and that the Committee would then bring the final version to Plenary for approval. He also reported that the NCCRI had agreed that they would fund most of the project and also take on most of the administrative burden associated with the publication of the document.

He informed the meeting of a request from the NCCRI that the Commission be associated with a Round Table in Belfast on the 5th of February which is being jointly organised by the NCCRI and the Northern Ireland Equality Commission. The Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission is also to take part. It was agreed that the Commission would be associated with this event.

In relation to the European follow up to the Durban Conference on National Action Plans Against Racism in Brussels from the 10th to the 12th of December it was agreed that Commissioner Collins would be first approached with a view to his attendance and that in the alternative the Chief Executive would see if a staff member would be available.

Regarding the non-recognition by the Government of Travellers as an ethnic minority grouping in their CERD Report, Michael Farrell agreed to circulate internationally accepted definitions of an Ethnic Minority to Commissioners.

(vi)

Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee

A paper by Gerard Quinn and Katherine Zappone was circulated in relation to a proposed major piece of research on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights which would culminate in a major international conference. They noted that the matter required further discussion by the Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee in light of the business plan. It was also noted that any proposal for out of house research would have to be submitted to through the Research Committee, It was agreed after
9.0

9.1

10.0

11.0

11.1

--~​

discussion that the Committee would revert to Plenary after further revision of the proposal for a conference
5.15

It was agreed that the Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee would work on a short focused response to the ESRI report on Rights Based Services for People with Disabilities and that the President would sign off on the final version.

6.0

Reports from Meetings and Conferences

6.1

There were no reports.

7.0

Humanitarian Requests to the Commission

A paper by the Senior Caseworker was circulated and it was agreed that the matter would be on the agenda for the next meeting.

7.1

8.0

Invitation to address the Joint Oireachtas Committee on Justice, Equality, Defence and Women's Rights.
8.1

Michael Farrell spoke to a paper circulated and after discussion it was agreed that the Commission would be represented at the Joint Oireachtas Committee hearing by the President, Michael Farrell, Nuala Kelly and William Binchy.

Policy on Reacting to Situations as they Arise.

This item was not taken.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

(i) (ii) (iii) (iv)

Humanitarian Requests to the Commission Policy on Reacting to Situations as they arise. Basic Principles of Good Governance

The Commissions Corporate Identity

AOB

No matter arose.

There being no further business the meeting ended at approximately 1.10pm.

